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continuous surveying, both teams
left the cave. The next morning Phil
commented that he had never in his
life surveyed in a cave with so many
formations. One more survey trip
was taken into Magnífico, starting
out with Neal, Chris, Meredith, and
Tom. This was scheduled to be a
twenty-plus-hour trip. When Tom
arrived at the entrance, he was not
feeling well, so he returned to our
camp. The others surveyed all day
and night, returning to camp the
next day after surveying hundreds
of meters of cave. Tom was still ill
the next day and continued to be
sick until he had to return to the
U.S. He had apparently contracted
a case of dengue fever.

Peter Lord joined Chris and me
for a trip to Ventana. Peter had been
on the last trip to this part of the

cave with Warren Netherton and
me in 1990. Since Chris had been on
the GPS trip that relocated Ventana,
we had a fairly straightforward trip
to the entrance. Climbing down the
steep doline, we were soon at the
large lake where this part of the
cave apparently ends. In 1990, when
the cave was in flood, the surface
of this lake had waves a meter high.
I had saved one of the Swiss cavers,
who almost drowned when he had
become loose from the safety line
that we had rigged across the lake.
Today the surface of the lake was
calm.

Our plan for the day was to probe
for ways on beyond the sump that
the lake made. We did not have any
diving gear, but since the water was
down, perhaps we could free-dive
into the passages that both Peter

and I were sure were just beyond
the lake.

While Peter put on his wetsuit, I
swam out into the lake. Soon I was
at the wall at the end of the lake. I
swam along that wall trying to kick
my feet under it or to drop down
wearing a diving mask and find a
way on. After searching maybe 50
meters of wall, I found a spot where
the wall did not seem to go down
very deep. Although I had a very
bright dive light with me, the wa-
ter was so turbid that the light did
not provide any illumination un-
derwater. I took a deep breath,
dropped down maybe 2 or 3 meters,
and surfaced into an air-filled pas-
sage. It appeared to go parallel to
the wall of the lake. I dove back to
the lake and reunited with Peter,
and the two of us, both wearing div-
ing masks and snorkels, went back
into the new passage. It was all
swimming, and we checked out
several parallel side leads. Unfor-
tunately, none of these opened into
the large trunk passage that just had
to be beyond where we were.

On the way back to camp we
found several interesting entrances
and several large dolines. Subse-
quent trips into the area resulted in
the survey of several moderate-size
caves, including Pozo de Tigre and
En Una Salla Blanca.

In November 2004, Roberto Por-
ter received word of possible

caves and cenotes in the Municipio
de Tenosique. In Santo Tomás he
saw a large cenote, and in the
nearby area of Niños Héroes he and
other Villahermosa cavers came
across a pit that their 50-meter rope
would not bottom. Graciously, he
asked if we were interested in ac-
companying the Villahermosa
cavers during their return trip to
Niños Héroes.

The Municipio de Tenosique is
right on the border of Chiapas and
Guatemala. The roads into this new
caving area are just now being con-
structed. There are plans to have a
border crossing into Guatemala.
This will definitely make access to
the karst along this part of the
Mexico-Guatemala border more
accessible. The road will probably
be finished within five years.
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